Keswick and Intwood Annual General Parish Council on 9th May 2012.

Minutes of the Meeting held at the Reading Room, Keswick at 19.00.

Present: Ruth Ripman (RR) (Chair); Tim Love (TL); Brian Morrey (BM); Kevin Hanner (KH) and Phillip Brooks (Clerk).

Also Present: Sarah Long, Chris Ling (The Landscape Partnership) Matt Bartrum (Heritage Developments) and twelve members of the public were also in attendance.  Apologies were received from Garry Wheatley and Christopher Kemp (Councillors Cringleford Ward), Judith Virgo (County Councillor Humbleyard) and Darrin Sore (PCSO)   

1. To consider apologies for absence: it was resolved to accept apologies from Alan Gelder and Linda Thursby.

2. T consider an amendment to the Agenda:  it was resolved to bring forward discussion of Agenda Item 8 point one (consideration of Planning Application 2012/0714) from the Parish Council meeting for the convenience of those attending solely for this item.
3. To receive declaration of interests: RR declared that her husband is a partner with solicitors Mills and Reeve who represent the Gurney Estate.  However, he has no involvement with the Gurney Estate account so there was no prejudicial interest precluding her from taking part in the discussion about Planning Application 2012/0714. 
4.  Public Participation.  Resolution to adjourn the meeting for public participation.  Planning Application 2012/0714:  Land west of 45 and land west of Reading Room, Low Road Keswick Norfolk. Sarah Long, Chris Ling and Matt Bartrum outlined the proposals contained in the Application and answered questions from those attending.   A wide ranging and robust exchange of views followed and the Council was invited to oppose the application because in the unanimous view of those attending the planning application was (in their opinion):

· an inappropriate development in the context of an already dangerous road which will only make traffic conditions worse

· a too dense over development

· inconsistent with local characteristics typified by linear building line with houses of different ages and design

· contrary to the Local Development Plan and premature in the light of emerging plans.
The Council noted the comments and resolved to include them in its response to South Norfolk Council (SNC) but would be visiting the site to further consider the points made in relation to what was proposed prior to formulating its submission.

This matter was closed at 20.30 and the meeting continued with the Annual General Parish Council meeting.  All members of the public left at this point. 

1. To elect a Chairman of the Council: PB invited Councillors to elect a Chairperson for the coming year.  RR said she was prepared to accept the appointment for a further year and was duly elected. 
2. To receive the Chairman’s declaration of acceptance of office: the declaration was signed.  
3. To elect a vice-Chairman of the Council: KH was elected.
4. To discuss current vacancies for Councillors: three residents had volunteered to be co-opted following the discussion of Planning Application 2012/0714.
5. To appoint Councillors with special responsibilities: the following appointments were made:
· Highways – TL

· Police – KH

· Reading Room Committee representatives – RR and PB.

6. To confirm the programme of meetings for the coming year: the following dates were agreed – 
· Wednesday March 6th – Parish Meeting and Parish Council Meeting

· Wednesday May 22nd – Annual Parish Council Meeting and Parish Council Meeting

· Wednesday July 3rd – Parish Council Meeting

· Wednesday October 9th – Parish Council Meeting

· Wednesday November 20th – Parish Council Meeting.

7. To consider the payment of any subscriptions falling to be paid annually: it was agreed that subscriptions to the Norfolk Rural Community Council (NRCC) and Norfolk Association of Local Councils (NALC) would continue to be paid.
The meeting closed at 20.45.

Phillip Brooks

Parish Clerk

13th May 2012

Keswick and Intwood Parish Council Meeting on 9th May 2012.

Minutes of the Meeting held at the Reading Room, Keswick at 20.45.
Present: Ruth Ripman (RR) (Chair); Tim Love (TL); Brian Morrey (BM); Kevin Hanner (KH) and Phillip Brooks (Clerk).

No members of the public were in attendance.  Apologies were received from Garry Wheatley and Christopher Kemp (Councillors Cringleford Ward), Judith Virgo (County Councillor Humbleyard) and Darrin Sore (PCSO)   

1. To consider apologies for absence: it was resolved to accept apologies from Alan Gelder and Linda Thursby.

2. To receive declaration of interests in items on the Agenda: there were none.
3. Public Participation:  Darrin Sore submitted the following report in advance of the meeting.  The following crime statistics were recorded at 20:00hrs on Sunday the 6th of May:
· Keswick – 18th March the rear window to a car parked on a gravel drive 20 metres from Low Road was smashed.  The owners believe this was deliberate rather than an accident caused by (say) a passing lorry chipping up a stone.  Between the 13th and 18th March two 3 foot high garden lights taken from a front garden on Low Road whilst the owners were away
· Intwood - no recorded crimes in time period
· there were no calls to police relating to anti-social behaviour or noise nuisance.
4. To confirm minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting and Parish Council 7th March 2011: it was resolved to accept the minutes as a true and accurate record of both meetings.
5. To report matters arising from minutes not on the Agenda: for information only: there were none to report.
6. Finance:
· To approve the Parish Council’s Return to the Audit Commission for the year ended 31st March 2011: PB had circulated the related documents and supporting information prior to the meeting.  It was resolved to approve the Annual Audit Return for the year ended 31st March 2012 and approve the accounting statements made.  RR suggested that in future the Council should consider making more use of its deposit account by holding some funds in that account and making sure that the interest rate is competitive.  The Clerk said he would look into what automatic transfer or other services might be available from Barclays. (Action PB)
· To receive a Statement of Accounts for the Year to date: PB had circulated the information attached to these minutes prior to the meeting.    
· To agree invoices for payment in accordance with the budget: Norfolk Rural Community Services subscription £25.00 (Cheque 100393) Norfolk Association of Local Councils subscription £111.44 (Cheque 100394).    
· To agree invoices due for payment: it was resolved to approve the following: TRELL Contractors (Watton) Ltd. £13,584.08 (Cheque 100395) (This amount includes £2,264.02 VAT to be recovered from HM Revenue and Customs); Clerk’s expenses £73.14 (Cheque 100396); HM Revenue and Customs (Clerk’s PAYE) £96.00 (Cheque 100397); Clerks salary £384.96 (Cheque 100398); the Gurney Estate £2,500 (Cheque 100399). (This payment relates to reimbursement of a loan to the Gurney Estate provided to the Parish Council to assist cash flow in paying VAT due in relation to construction of the overflow car park.)       
7. Parish Issues: To receive any updates relating to:
· Highways: PB said that on their last visit to the Parish the Rangers had undertaken hedge trimming and footway clearance alongside the Ipswich road and repaired a sign at the junction of Mill Lane and Low Road.
· Reading Room: PB reported that work on the overflow car park was now complete apart from planting shrubs along the banked areas which would be undertaken in the autumn. (Action PB)
8. Planning: to receive summary report on applications and approval since the last Council meeting:
· 2012/0115: The Exchange, Mulbarton Road, Keswick.  Conservatory to side and dormer side.  (Refused. An appeal has been made against the refusal.)
· 2012/0631:  The Exchange, Mulbarton Road, Keswick.  Conservatory to side (Outstanding).  Apparently this Application is being run alongside the Appeal of the decision to refuse Application 2012/0115 
· 2012/0714 Land west of 45 and land west of Reading Room, Low Road, Keswick, Norfolk.  Residential development (Use Class C3) of 15 dwellings including 5 affordable homes, communal green space and landscaping; associated access onto Low Road and pedestrian footpath; associated carriageway works to Low Road and incorporated pedestrian dropped crossing point; and provision of a village green space adjacent to the Keswick Parish Room. (Outstanding) 
9. Correspondence received: there was nothing to discuss.
10. Items for the next meeting: there were none.
The meeting closed at 21.30.

Phillip Brooks

Parish Clerk

13th May 2012

Financial Summary at 09.05.12

Receipts




£

Balance brought forward



5,221.05

SNC Grant (02.04.12)



7,000.00

Loan Gurney Estate (24.04.12)


2,500.00 

Precept (26.04.12.)



2,625.00
Contribution from Reading Room Cttee.

    500.00 

Total:




              17,846.05   
Expenditure

Norfolk RCC Subscription


   
   (25.00)

NALC Subscription



 (111.44)

TRELL Contractors


           (13,584.08)

Total:




           (13,720.52)

Balance:



                                4,125.53


Budgeted expenditure for remainder of year

Repayment of Loan to Gurney Estate
              (2,500.00)

Clerks Expenses
 (inc. PAYE)

              (2,800.00)

Mazars Audit Fee  (due Aug.)

                 (162.00)

Parish Council Insurance (due Nov.)
               
                 (579.99)

Ladywell Accounting services (due Mar. ’13)
                   (25.00)

Total:




             (6,066.99)
Balance:



                             (1,941.46)

Other receipts due:

VAT Recovery




2,264.00

Precept Payment (due Sept.)


2,625.00

Total:





4,889.00
End of Year Balance


   
2,947.54
Notes:

1. All amounts include VAT as appropriate.

2. £23.90 is held in our deposit account.
3. A further £250.00 may be received from the Reading Room Committee later this year depending on income and commitments. 

Phillip Brooks (Clerk and RFO) 

9th April 2012.

